MINUTES

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT, City of Norwalk

July 9, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Tammy Langalis, Mike Barbis, John Igneri, District Fire Marshal and District Property Manager Ed Carlson, District Ass’t. Property Manager Jason O’Donnell, District Clerk Andrea Woodworth

ABSENT:  District Treasurer John Verel

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis called the July meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners to order at 8:10 p.m.  She thanked the very large crowd for coming.  Mrs. Langalis introduced the commission.  She noted that due to a request from residents, the district was hosting a discussion of the proposed purchase of 2 Nearwater Road from Bruce Beinfield by the Norwalk Land Trust for the purpose of creating a bird sanctuary on the site.  She acknowledged that many people would like to speak and that the substance of the comments could become emotional.  She said that if that happened, or if anyone spoke negatively about another speaker or in a disrespectful way, then that person

would be asked to leave.  She asked that everyone be courteous in their comments.  The commissioners would allow comments of not more than three minutes and that the discussion would end no later than 10 p.m.

Commissioner John Igneri said that he would go down the list of those who had signed in for the meeting and those people should indicate whether or not they wished to speak.  The first three persons who were called on passed.

Lisa Thomson, 24 Highland Avenue, said that she would like to see the sale go through.
She would certainly like to see that land kept as open space.

The next four people indicated that they were in agreement with what had been said previously or passed on the opportunity at this time.
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Priscilla Feral, 5 McKinley, said that she had lived at this address since 1978 and has

seen this town become literally walled in with huge houses and more and more development.  She said that she truly cherishes the few spaces left that have been so

brilliantly preserved by the Land Trust.  She sincerely hopes that this sale and bird
sanctuary creation will succeed even though it is such a small area  She hopes that 

it will succeed not just as preservation of open space but as a habitat conducive to bird life and other animals that have been pushed out to the margins for human development.

It is my hope that the Commissioners and the leadership of the town give strength to

the Land Trust so that they have the courage to move forward and to do the right thing

even if a law suit is threatened.  She said she thinks that even non-profits can stand

up to these challenges and interventions and I hope and pray that that happens here.

 (loud applause)
One other person passed. 

Susan Hurwitt, 79 Roton Avenue, said she hopes that we can come together as a community of one that believes in preserving open space.  She said that this land, as
it is, is one of the last estuaries in the area.  As she understands it, she said, that the

public access part of this is a sticking point and must that be?  If that part of it could go

away, it would be a different story.  In any case, we must support the Land Trust 

in their endeavor to keep the land as a sanctuary and open space not just for now but
for generations to come. (applause)
One person passed, indicating agreement.

Cherie Burton, 21 Indian Spring, has lived in Rowayton for 21 years.  The Land Trust
is a private land owner.  It’s request to have public access to private land seems to be the

bump in the road here.  She asked if the Pine Point Association would see this differently

if we were not to have it open to the public.  (applause)

Two more people passed, indicating agreement with what has been said so far.

Shirley Nicholls, 84 Highland, said that she lives on Highland Avenue and is the Executive Director of the Darien Land Trust.  She hopes that we can make a compromise and that the Sixth Taxing District would support the Land Trust in this endeavor.  Development would negate the purpose of the Land Trust. She said that Farm Creek is 

the heart and soul of Rowayton and it is safe to say that most residents appreciate the
natural beauty that is at Farm Creek.  It is a primary reason that her family has chosen

to live here.  The benefits of a bird sanctuary in this part of Farm Creek would preserve

the natural habitat for many, many years to come and would preserve the natural beauty

for generations.  She wonders if the area might qualify for federal tax relief.  Private 

doesn’t mean there would be no access to it, but permission would have to be given to
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someone seeking to go there.  (Parts inaudible)  (Applause)

Five persons passed, indicating agreement with former comments.

Mary Verel, 273 Rowayton Avenue, said that she is in agreement with what was said

before her.  She wanted to add that once it’s gone, it’s gone forever. (Applause)
The next 9 people agreed with what has been said before this.

Margaret Steele, 12 Highland, indicated that she agreed with what everyone has already

said, but wanted to add that everyone should try to imagine what Rowayton would be like

if no one had had the foresight to preserve the various public spots in town such as Pinkney Park, the Rowayton Community Center, Farm Creek, Bayley Beach, etc.  (applause)
Five other attendees indicated an agreement with all that had already been said.

Ed Hynes, 89 Roton Avenue, said that he understood that part of the purpose

of this meeting was for the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners to get a sense of

the opinions of the people and, afterwards, would determine whether or not they

should get involved.  Mr. Hynes thought that the sense of the public opinions had

been pretty well expressed and that surely the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners

would become involved in the issue.  (applause)

Nine attendees also indicated that they are in agreement with what has already

been expressed.

Deborah McWhinney, 6 Westmere, mostly inaudible but she was in general

agreement with what had been said. (applause)

Chris Dowling, 23 Westmere, (mostly inaudible) but he was in general agreement

with what had been said (applause)

Diane Lauricella, 21 Blue Mountain Ridge,  said that she was in general agreement
but just wanted to add that we should be looking at the Coastal Area Management Act.

It states that we need to balance the protection of our natural coastal  resources. The use
of Long Island Sound needs to be sustainable in the economic use of its shoreline. We are supposed to promote harbor management as well as management of our coastal area resources.  She applauds that the Sixth Taxing District is willing to hear opinions from
the public and is interested in coastal area management not just in terms of floods but

for other reasons as well.  If the sea level rises as has been predicted, the “coast” may

be in another place.  The Land Trust has done a marvelous job at Farm Creek.  Now 
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she feels that it is essential that the other piece of Farm Creek be likewise preserved

for all, and for future generations. This is everyone’s back yard no matter what part of Norwalk you’re from.  ( Loud applause)

Drew Lamm, 14 Milton Place, agrees with what has been said before and says that

we are protecting soulfulness by standing up for beauty for ourselves and for the wild ones that can’t stand up for themselves. (Loud applause)
Ellery Lamm, 14 Milton Place, said she had grown up in Rowayton and loved the

town.  She wishes that things could remain the same and more development won’t

happen.

Midge Kennedy, 17 Bluff, said that she agrees with everything that has already been said.  She hopes that somehow we can come to an agreement with the Pine Point Association and can answer their needs. (Applause)

Jill Evans, 69 Roton, said that she lives on Farm Creek and hopes that it all can be

preserved as a sanctuary for the animals and the birds and just for the esthetics for all

of us.  (Applause)

Trish Morgan, 2 Rowayton Avenue, said that she agrees with everyone who has 

spoken before this but wants to add that these open spaces as well as these “civil”

community meetings are what makes Rowayton what it is and why she loves to live here.

(Applause)
Five people passed saying they agreed with what has been already said.
Kevan Herold, 12 Pine Point Road, said that he and his family are relative newcomers
to Rowayton, having moved here from New York City 5 years ago and found this

community to be the very embodiment (inaudible)  Mr. Herold said that there were 

some very curious things that came up in the Pine Point meetings regarding this

project.  One opinion thought that preserving a beautiful location would lead to higher

taxes and would prevent people from moving here which could create an economic

hardship.  The possibility of man eating birds was even brought up.  In spite of that,

Mr. Herold thought that the exact opposite would happen.  He thinks that although the property taxes probably won’t go down, they’re not likely to go up either if the land at 2 Nearwater is preserved.  The beauty of the place would only be enhanced. He thinks, if anything, it will enhance property values here.  But the notion that this would prove

to be an economic or other hardship, he finds to be completely false.  (Applause)

Gary Leeds, 50 Hunt Street, said that he and Kathy walk every morning and always

marvel at the beauty of Farm Creek in its entirety.  He finds it wonderful that the 
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community can come together and respectfully listen to each other and cooperate with each other and lend their support to the plan for 2 Nearwater Road.  (Applause)

Lynn Stephens Massey, 36 Meeker Court, said that she totally agreed with what 

had already been said.  She did express the opinion that it shouldn’t be the sole responsibility of the Land Trust to fight a law suit if it comes to that.  She feels that

it would be worth while to look into the possibility that help might be had from the City,

State or Federal Government.  On another topic, she desperately wants no parking on

Rowayton Avenue during the Farmers’ Market.  It’s an accident waiting to happen. 

(Applause)

Michael Richardson, 22 Glendenning Street, #2,  said that he just wanted to remind
everyone about the Endangered Species Act and there are, indeed, threatened species

on the property in question.  We should all be reminded to do our duty to protect those

species in whatever way we can.

Seven people passed with the indication that they agreed with everything that had been

said previously.
Lynn Oliver, 10 Nearwater, said that she just wanted to make clear that not everyone

on Pine Point was in favor of the vote taken about whether or not they agreed with the

Norwalk Land Trust’s plan.  The vote was taken at the request of the Land Trust.  Lynn

wanted everyone to know that there were many people on Pine Point who want to see

the bird sanctuary come to pass. (Loud applause)

Three people indicated agreement with what had been said, one saying that she 

“wholeheartedly” agrees.

Sarah Balsley, 14 Pine Point Road, said that she lives on Pine Point Road and is a member of the Pine Point Association and that she so supports the plan for a bird

sanctuary at 2 Nearwater.  It’s so important to our village, our town, and everyone

to preserve this spit of land.  The visual respite alone is worth preserving the land.

It is so valuable to all who look upon it. (Loud applause)

Two other attendees passed, indicating agreement with what’s been said.
Ivy Wappler, 14 Pine Point Road, spoke about how lucky she is to live on Farm Creek.  She said that she and her brothers talk all the time about how lucky they are and how

beautiful and valuable Farm Creek is.

Four more attendees indicated their agreement with everything that has been said so far.
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Tammis Lazarus, 19A Yarmouth, said she had grown up around here and has enjoyed

the beauty of Farm Creek and the incredible value of the preservation of the salt marsh

and how it cleans the water.  It is so valuable around here but also in other places.  It’s

in everyone’s interest for the water going into the sound to be cleaned by this marsh.

She said that we are lucky enough to have it here and it is really our responsibility to

save it.  (Loud applause)
Stuart Weismiller, 25 Crockett Street, agrees with everything already stated.  She

added that, as an artist if this plan fails, it would just be one more place of beauty that

we love that would be lost.

Christine McGee, 7 Logan Place, said she aggress with what everyone has said and

says that she hears hundreds of people every day say how important it is to preserve

all the open space. (Applause)

Ray Meurer, 30 Rowayton Avenue, said that he supports everything that the Norwalk Land Trust is trying to do to save the open space at 2 Nearwater Road.

At this point, Commissioner John Igneri thanked everyone for staying well under the 

3 minute limit.  It is helping everyone who wants to speak to have a chance to do so.

11 people passed, indicating agreement with the consensus of the group.

Silvia Doyle, 21 Harstrom,  said that the Hart property is so beautiful and people

stopping there see so many animals, but not that many birds.  So she would like

to see the 2 Nearwater property go back to nature.  (Applause)

Five people indicated agreement.

Liz Machette, 22 Flicker Lane,  said that if we all shut our eyes and think about what

makes our place “our place”, it’s Bayley Beach, it’s Pinkney Park, it’s the Community

Center, it’s all these areas that families in the past have had the foresight to save.  She

would like to be a part of the people who get to save another piece of open space.  We

need the Sixth Taxing District to step up and make it important to save.  We think about these places right now.  But, in the grand scheme of things, we have them for the blink

of an eye.  We need to preserve this property and be able to pass it on to the people

who come after us to enjoy.  Let’s pass it on. (Loud applause)

Peter Nance, 7 Nearwater Road, said that he has lived here for 15 years.  He thinks it

is wonderful that so many people are in agreement and are so enthusiastic about saving

the piece of land as open space.  But, October 14 is the deadline  the Norwalk Land

Trust needs to meet to have raised the balance of the $1 million.  The enthusiasm and

passion about the land is fine, but we won’t be able to save the land if we don’t raise
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the money.  So everyone needs to put his/her wallet where his/her sentiments are. (Applause)  He said later, as a disclaimer, that he lives on Pine Point and is not a part of the Land Trust at all.  His sentiments were not solicited by anyone. (Applause) 

Stuart Pertz, 12 Westmere, said that he agrees with what everyone has said this evening

so far.  But he wanted to point out that it was a RR right of way being part of the

property on which the trolley line operated from South Norwalk.  The property in

questions is a very small piece of land in the center of a salt marsh.  However, if that

property is not preserved as wild, it could end up destroying the whole marsh.   (Applause)
The next person agreed.

Jody Sattler, 17 Highland Avenue, indicated that she agreed with what has already

been said.  When she first heard that Mr. Beinfield was going to put a large house on

the Farm Creek old trolley line property, she couldn’t believe it and thought that it couldn’t possibly happen.  It made no sense to her.  She thinks that we have to have

the foresight to hold on to that property.  She lives just down the street from the Hart

property and there has been nothing but good things come out of that preservation.

There are field trips there and it’s only a positive.  All of the possibilities that Pine

Point Association is concerned about were all talked about in reference to the Hart

property.  Nothing like that has ever materialized.  She doesn’t think they would

happen at the Nearwater property either as it is harder to access than is the Hart

property. (Applause).  

Sam Wappler, 14 Pine Point Road, said that he lived just down the street from

the property in question and that it and the entire Farm Creek preserve is so

incredibly beautiful.  (Applause)
One other person agreed with all that had been said.  

Amanda Faulkner, 8 Pennoyer Street, said that she agrees with what everyone

has said.  She continued to say that we can’t trust anything that Bruce Beinfield

says.  She bought a property on Pennoyer Street backing up to property on which

Mr. Beinfield was building two homes.  She said that he had assured her that he

was building 2  two-story homes behind her that wouldn’t impinge on her already

small view of the water.  She went away for a couple of months and came back

to find houses of up to four stories behind her completely obliterating her

view.  She just wished to warn everyone to not believe reassurances that Mr.

Beinfield may make to anyone.  She wouldn’t, personally, believe anything that

he says and cautioned anyone else from doing the same.  (Applause)
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The next three people indicated agreement with what had been said.

Samuel David Czaja, 12 Farm Creek Road, said that he grew up here and appreciated

it for the beautiful place it was.  He said he guessed he believed, and hoped, that 

Rowayton would stay the Rowayton that he remembers and never change. (Applause)

The next 4 people indicated agreement with what had already been said.

Nancy Kelly, 14 Cricket Lane (?), (mostly inaudible), appreciated the beauty and

the opportunities that gives to artists.

1 person indicated general agreement with everyone who had spoken.
Lulu Trujillo, 59 Sammis, said that she is a counselor at Rowayton Yacht Club camp this summer and says how important to everything around it that that parcel of land

be saved as a natural habitat. (Applause)

Seven people expressed their agreement with what had already been said.

Marny Smith,  5 Topsail,  said that no one has mentioned the wonderful school

programs that go on at the Schoendorf Preserve, or Hart property.  Marny said

that they have had almost 800 children there on field trips in May.  We got them

talking about wildlife habitats.  Teachers now are calling the Land Trust instead

of vice versa.  It has been so well received by the schools.  Everyone who helped
preserve that land at Schoendorf Preserve, deserves a big thank you. We all have very hopes that they’ll be able to point out the bird sanctuary if it becomes a reality.  It is so important to Farm Creek and the health of the flora and fauna and the welfare of the sound besides being so beautiful, especially if there was nothing on it. (Applause)
Anne McCormick Hubbard,  28 Bryan Road, said that she hoped that the land could be peacefully saved.  (Applause)
Christian Langalis, 11 Indian Spring,  asked if anyone disagreed with what has 

been said so far.  He was also asking them to tell us what the concerns are that they
have. (Applause)

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis asked that anyone here with another opinion

would be welcome to speak at this point.  And, she hopes that he or she would not

be intimidated by the overwhelming support of the Land Trust’s plan so far.
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Spencer Happilman, 11 Nearwater Road and part of the Pine Point Ass’n, said that one of the biggest concerns that he has is the access of the public which, he thinks, would open up the traffic flow and why take an increased risk or injury to children or others.

He realizes that the possibility of an accident is low, but why take any increased risk

when we are talking about children’s safety.  He is actually in agreement with everything 

that’s been said here, but his concern is with the public access part of it and the

requirement for parking spaces that would encourage increased traffic.  He feels that

his concerns are shared with the majority of Pine Point residents and that is why the

majority voted against the original plan.  He hoped that all sides of the issue can work

together to allay the concerns of the majority of the Pine Point residents and we can

make this work for everyone.  (Applause)

Mrs. Langalis said that she thinks there are some other people in the group from Pine
Point and maybe someone else would like to speak to this.

Erin Combs,  6 Logan Place,  in addressing the 6th Taxing District Commissioners,

said that they are such a great team and encouraged them to sit down and talk and 

hopefully be able to take out the public access piece of this.

Cherie Burton, 21 Indian Spring Road, said that Bruce Beinfield should be aware

of the concerns of this group and will agree to take out the public access part of

this and really allay everyone’s concerns.  She hopes that he will agree. (Applause)

Maggie Trujillo, 59 Sammis Street, said that we need the Pine Point Association
to help us and to be able to talk with the Norwalk Land Trust, so we can, hopefully,

iron out all the differences.  

If there were no public parking, walkers could still walk out there.

Nora King, 17 Covewood Drive, said she would like to thank the Norwalk Land
Trust.  She also thinks the Commissioners are the perfect group to get involved.

(Applause)

Scott Kuhner, ______________, said that he feels that Bruce Beinfield should

be coming to the table.  He needs to be concerned with the important things.  One or two selfish people shouldn’t be able to stop the whole process from happening.

Lisa Thomson, 24 Highland Avenue, said that it seems that there is a desire to work together to preserve open space.  We are and should be all in this together.  We share the concerns of the Pine Point Association and we need to come together on this.

Leah Hogan, 4 Captain’s Walk, President of Pine Point Association, said that

they had approached Bruce Beinfield to ask him to take out the public access part
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of the contract.  He’s not responded as of now.  At the time of the Pine Point Association vote, he would not agree to less than 3 parking spaces.

(Speaker unknown)  How can he stipulate that it have public access?

Lori Pasqualini, 40 Pine Point Road, said that the Pine Point Association had
tried to negotiate with the Norwalk Land Trust and with Bruce Beinfield.  He

said that Pine Point can’t modify the terms of the contract.  There are people

in Pine Point who have hired attorneys.  They also need to be brought to the table.

Lynn Oliver, 10 Nearwater, said that there were a lot of issues that were hard

to get clarification on.  She hopes that the 6th Taxing District Commission can help 

with that.  There are many issues that need to be brought forth.

Diane Lauricella, 21 Blue Mountain Ridge said that we should examine the local regulations of the Coastal Area Management.  She asked if someone would like to help her research the regulations.  She asked the council people to use their committees and to make sure that our local government is working better.  We need to ask our Mayor and council members to step up instead of hiding.

Doug Pratt, 1 Farm Creek, said that we are basically paying the city (with our property

taxes) to live here.  He finds it incredible that the DEP in Norwalk ever cleared Bruce Beinfield’s plans in the first place.  The DEP has a lot of requirements that must be met

and he can’t believe that the house that Beinfield planned passed muster with the DEP.

It’s a nightmare and it’s just wrong.  Normally you can’t build within 35 feet of the creek,

so how did this happen.

Liz Machette,  22 Flicker Lane, wondered why we have all these “whys” out here.  We should have a fact finding committee.  She doesn’t want all this fighting.  She was hoping to get some volunteers for a fact finding committee.  It should be made up of

Pine Pointers, the NLT and others willing to define the issues.

It was asked by the President of the Darien Land Trust why doesn’t the Coastal Area
Management apply?  Someone answered that the Norwalk P&Z doesn’t believe thata single family home has a negative impact on the environment.  Nora King doesn’t

believe that even though she is on the P&Z Commission.

Lisa Thomson, 24 Highland Avenue, that we should be launching a campaign to

change the planning and zoning laws.  The pressure of public opinion is quite strong.

Public sentiment is overwhelmingly in favor of preserving Farm Creek and the 

property at 2 Nearwater. She said that someone needs to come forward and form a 

committee that will pull all of that together.
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Patrick Steele, 12 Highland Avenue, said that we have a great opportunity to tackle 

this problem.

Kat Pratt, 1 Farm Creek, asked what do people see as our next step.  How does the
6th TD Commission see the next step?  Mrs. Langalis answered that they had started

by hosting this meeting to bring people together to assess the sentiment of the 

residents of Rowayton and Norwalk.  She is in favor of bring the primary players

together.  The contract is between Bruce Beinfield and the Norwalk Land Trust.  The

6th Taxing District cannot make decisions on people’s private property.  We can let

them know what the public sentiment is.  The Land Trust has only until October to

raise the $1 million, so please send in your donations as soon as possible.

Marny Smith, 5 Topsail, said that the Norwalk Land Trust really wants to know

how you feel, and has learned a lot tonight.  The Commissioners have always been in support of the Farm Creek Preserve.  Tammy Langalis was very much in support of it 

and they were able to raise the money to purchase the land on what is now the

Chuck Schoendorf Farm Creek Preserve.  

Mrs. Langalis said that the Commissioners had put aside a sum of money in this

Fiscal Year’s budget to be given to the Norwalk Land Trust in hopes of their purchase

of the property at 2 Nearwater. 

Mrs. Smith noted that Rowayton has been very good to the Norwalk Land Trust.  The

NLT wanted to have a sense of what everybody thought and believes that they now

have a very good grasp on that.

Liz Machette, 22 Flicker Lane, said that we all need to get together.  It’s just a little

piece of land which should be a bird sanctuary.  We should just let nature be.  She said

that she doesn’t understand the fears that are involved with this.

Another person said that we need to raise the money so this isn’t a problem.

Commissioner John Igneri said that the city  is committed to giving funds to this open space.  It’s built up a fund somewhere between $75,000 and $100,000 and some of that

will support this.  

An unidentified speaker said that we would like the Commissioners to speak to city officials and let them know of community sentiment on this issue.  The speaker asked

that the 6th TD Commissioners help us understand what we should do to further get

our message across.

Lynn Oliver, 10 Nearwater, asked what is going on in the city government.  Is there

someone that is advocating for us?
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An unidentified speaker said that in other places, people sue.  It’s so unusual that a home could be built on such a small piece of property
Commissioner Mike Barbis said that when 41 Rowayton Avenue was first proposed, 

they were just sailing right through with no public hearing.  The DEP had sent a letter to the Norwalk Coastal Area Management saying that our resources are taxed and you need to investigate this project.  That letter got buried and they never had a public hearing.

When Bruce Beinfield’s proposed house at 2 Nearwater was approved by P&Z, the mayor got over 300 emails from Rowaytonites.  Public pressure is very powerful.  By coming here, you’ve conveyed a message.  We will  facilitate a compromise if we’re able to.  We’re certainly going to try.  We need a public vote.  We’re going to have to get organized and bug the mayor again.

Doug Pratt, 1 Farm Creek, asked if the DEP had screwed up.  If so, the Common Council could overrule.

Mary Verel, 273 Rowayton Avenue, asked how this was allowed to happen.  She said

that essentially the CAM and DEEP gave in to the city.  The city agreed to it.  

Midge Kennedy, Bluff Avenue, said that if you go to www.NorwalkLandTrust.org, there is a link to a pledge form that you can fill out to donate toward the effort to

purchase 2 Nearwater.  The NLT didn’t know until this evening how strong the sentiment

is for the NLT to succeed in this purchase.  Please let the NLT know how you feel with

a strong pledge.

Lisa Thomson, 24 Highland Avenue, said that we all need to make a pledge.  We also need to have the Commissioners get all the players together and start negotiating.  Then we need to go to the city and tell them we need more support from them in regards

to preserving 2 Nearwater as a bird sanctuary.

Maggie Trujillo, 59 Sammis, said that this has gotten ugly with Pine Point.  And we

can’t have attorneys negotiating this with us.  The NLT can’t wait forever for this to 

be solved.

Commissioner John Igneri brought this part of the meeting to a close saying that everyone who wanted to speak had done so and we need to get to the rest of our

meeting.  Commission Chair Tammy Langalis said that anyone who wanted to stay

for the normal monthly Commissioners’ Meeting was welcome, but that the attendees

are certainly allowed to depart at this time if they wish.

NEW BUSINESS

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis explained that there would be two motions made for budget modification of this Fiscal Year 14/15.  The first one would increase the 2014/15 
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District Operating Budget by $5,600.  This increase of appropriations will be funded by the Operating Fund and moved to the Transfer Out to the Capital budget line for $5,600.  

Mrs. Langalis made the following motion:  



I, Chairwoman Langalis, move to increase the District budget for Fiscal Year 
2014/15 by increasing the Operating Budget by $5,600 to the Transfer Out to 


Capital account.

A call was made for discussion and/or comments.  None being heard, the vote was called.

The motion passed unanimously.

The second Budget Modification  for FY14/15 is to transfer $5,600 from the Operating

(General) Fund to the Capital Fund for the Bayley Beach Walkway, account #3230, to allow for paving of the walkway.  Mrs. Langalis made the following motion:


I, Chairwoman Langalis, move to transfer $5,600 from Operating Fund


 to the Capital Projects Fund for the project:  Bayley Beach Walkway, 

 account #3230.

A call was made for discussion and/or comments.  None being heard, the vote was called

and the motion passed unanimously.

TREASURER’S REPORT

 
July 9, 2014


John Verel

(Mr. Verel submitted the following narrative report and handouts to the Commission.  The statistical reports will be attached at the end of the Minutes).

Handouts to Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Budget v Actual report as of June 30, 2014 for FY13-14

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of June 30, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Received and Paid in June, 2014

· Bayley Beach Employees

Comments on Reports:

· On the District Budget v Actual Report

Our expenses are at 96% of the budgeted expenses for FY13-14

· Bills Received and Paid - shows all bills presented for payment during the 

month of June.  If you need back-up or have questions, please make a note on


the face of the report.  We will scan and email you the information as soon as


possible.

Upcoming Events:

· The fiscal year 13-14 has officially ended.

· July 1 was the start of the new fiscal year 14-15
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Other Items:

· We are waiting on the new phone system before we can complete the physical move to the new space.

· We are cleaning up some issues with the Purchase Order process.

· We are working on the preliminary steps of the audit process.

· We have been very busy with the Railroad & Beach Permit process and deposits

REPORTS
Commissioner Mike Barbis said that we had been having trouble with the phone

installations.  Apparently, the company normally gets paid before the job by credit

card.  Since we are not set up to handle credit cards, we can’t accommodate them

on that.  Plus, it is not the policy of the 6th TD to pay in advance of work done.  Now,

apparently, John Verel has agreed to give them 50% of the bill up front.  Property

Manager Ed Carlson said that they’re coming tomorrow.  The phone issue is why

the office move hasn’t been completed.  We’ll get on it.

The new walkway at Bayley Beach was discussed.  There were a variety of materials

proposed.  They had wanted to put in something that was pretty indestructible.  

After the walkway is prepared, it will be covered with asphalt.  

Mike said that the Commissioners are going to go over the policy with the lifeguards

at Bayley and with Don Wilson.  It is their policy to always have a lifeguard in the

chair.  They want there to be coverage during the concerts, especially.  In the future,

if anything out of the ordinary happens, a written report will be expected in the District 
office.

Report of the Fire Marshal

June 2014


Ed Carlson

Type of Activity



#



# Man Hours

Blasting Permits



***



***

Blasting Site Inspections


***



***

Building Inspections


2



4

Clerical (office) work





          16

Fire Marshal Conferences


***



***

Career Development Training

2



6

Investigation(s)



1



1

Meetings:


District Monthly


1



2


Emergency Plan Meeting

1



2

(Other)


Plan Review



1



2

_______________________________________Total Man Hours:      33
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Ed said that the July 4th fireworks were more lightly attended than other years

due to the uncertainty of the weather.  Melissa estimated 700 - 800 people were

in attendance.  That’s about 1/3 of what is usual.

Property Manager Report

July 2014

Ed Carlson

Community Center:


1.  Brown Tree Service has completed the removals and pruning around the 


   
     the RCC property.


2.  The new Carry-All vehicle will be delivered next week.


3.  Awaiting estimate for Rowayton sign.

Bayley Beach:


1.  P&S Paving is scheduled to do tennis court walkway week of 14th.


2.  The new locust trees will be trimmed by District employees


3.  Playground inspection conducted by District insurance agent.  Report to 


     follow.

Pinkney Park:


1.  The fence for geese deterrence will be reconstructed.  Geese have been grazing


     on the lawn.


2.  Painting of the house is complete.


3.  SOS left the Park in good condition.  Lawn will need to be fertilized and 


     aerated later in the season.

4.  New timer installed for barn lights.


5.  Tree work has been started.  Some pruning remains.

(Ed said that the two trees taken down north of the library will make way for where
the new road will go). 

Arts Center:


1.  Received two proposals for replacement of side walkway.

(Ed said that the two trees next to the parking spaces north of the library will make way for where the new road will go).

Report of the District Clerk

July 2014

Andrea Woodworth

1.  Letters have gone out to the managers and directors of Roton Point Club, Bayley Beach, WeeBurn Beach Club, the Rowayton Tennis Association and Whiteman Sports asking them to alert their members, users, employees and vendors to the speed
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limit on Roton Avenue and Pine Point Road and caution them to obey it.  The potential for a tragic accident on this road is obvious and could be avoided if people don’t race to be on time for camps, tennis lessons, etc.  

2.  A letter was sent to Mayor Harry Rilling thanking him for holding a Mayor’s Night Out in Rowayton.  Mayor Rilling also received a letter, which was copied to

the Chief of Police Thomas Kulhawik, asking that the speed limit between the fire

house and the cannon be reduced to 15 mph in that area of Rowayton.

3.  A letter was written to Mr. Scott Whittier of South Norwalk Electric and Water

Company to ask that 3 hydrants in Rowayton either be replaced or repaired.  The hydrants in question are:  1) the one on Nylked Terrace which has been out of service for about a year, 2) the one at McKinley Street and Rowayton Avenue, and 3) the one at South Beach and Yarmouth Road.

4.  A Thank You letter was sent to the Rowayton Gardeners to thank them for the beautiful plantings that they did in the Courtyard as well as the rejuvenation of the Potting Shed, the Greenhouse and the fun and educational programs that they have
already undertaken.  This includes the spring Plant Sale in that location which really showcased the property as well as the Rowayton Gardeners and their volunteer work in the community.

5.  A Thank You letter was sent to Mr. Dan De Clercq for his donation of the used office furniture which will be used in the new District office.e

6.  The Rowayton RR Parking Permit renewal event went well.  I was able to clear the entire Wait List in the following three weeks.  Right now only one person is on the list who would like a permit now.  The rest have elected to remain on the list for next year’s permits.

7.  There are still a few beach permit applications coming in.

8.  As of now, there is only one beach event scheduled and that is on August 1.

Mrs. Langalis noted that the District had been approached in regard to people jumping off Bell Island Bridge.  While there is construction going on at the 

bridge, there should be no one jumping f between the hours of 7:30 - 4:30 p.m. on

work days.

She also mentioned that everything looked terrible at the RR station particularly

since all the trees have been taken down.  

MINUTES - July 9, 2014

Page Seventeen
Commissioner John Igneri made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by Mike Barbis.  The July meeting of the Sixth Taxing District

Commissioners was adjourned at 10:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea J. Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District
